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COMMANDER’S LOG 
We are near the end of the MOWW operating year which ends on June 30th.  It is time to consider year-end reports.  Award submissions are due June 1st.  For a chapter, the reports and submissions are based on the metrics in Attachment A to Annex B of the MOWW 2023-2028 Strategic Plan.  These metrics are based on the six strategic goals in the plan

Strategic Goal Four: Annually grow engaged and sustainable MOWW membership.
The principal metrics for this goal are: 

1. Have all Chapters met/exceeded EXCOM established national recruiting goals?; 

2. Has the total number of individual Companion-sponsors of new members increased from the previous operating year?
3. Have 85% of Regular and Hereditary Members renewed their membership?

4. Have all chapters equaled or exceeded a 75% veteran-Companion threshold?

5. Have Chapters held at least one general Chapter meeting per quarter?

6. Have Chapters increased their average number of Chapter Companions attending regular Chapter meetings (excluding guests)?

This strategic goal has the most principal metrics of any goal and all of them focus on growing the size of the order which previously was the primary strategic goal.  

This year, the chapter has met the national recruiting goal of two new members.  These two new companions were recruited by the chapter commander who has now recruited 16 chapter members.  He has been the only recruiter for the chapter for many years.

Both of the chapter’s regular and hereditary members have renewed for another year.  The chapter is now at 75% veteran.  This chapter holds a general chapter meeting every month.  Although the size of the chapter is growing slowly,  the attendance at the meeting has not grown.
WARNING
Due to travel plans, the May chapter meeting will be entirely on Zoom.  There will be no in-person meeting.

This chapter has had a variety of speakers for the monthly meeting.  Are there topics that you would like to hear more about?  Is there a speaker you would like to hear?  Please contact the chapter commander with any suggestions you may have. 
  THIS MONTH’S EVENTS 

This month’s speaker will be Los Alamos National Laboratory Senior Historian Alan B. Carr.
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The Laboratory’s first director, J. Robert Oppenheimer, lived a fascinating, controversial, and enormously consequential life. Los Alamos National Laboratory historian Alan B. Carr will interpret various aspects of Oppenheimer's career using rarely seen documents and objects from the historical collections of LANL’s National Security Research Center and other notable repositories. Audiences will see rare images of Oppenheimer, learn about his Nobel-nominated science, see documents pertaining to his security hearing ordeal, and even hear Oppenheimer tell a joke or two.

This month, Alan will be attending by Zoom.

 
MEETING DETAILS

This month’s meeting will be on Tuesday May 20th, and will only be by Zoom. The meeting will begin with a social period at 6:00 PM followed by a brief business meeting at 6;30 PM.  There may be a presentation starting at about 7:15 PM. Zoom details will be in the reminder email several days before the meeting.

The Military Order of the World Wars meetings are open to all interested people 

LAHS NJROTC news
No report received.
c/L
LAHS NJROTC PAO
LAHS NJROTC AWARDS
[image: image2.jpg]



In the recent LAHS NJROTC Awards and Change of Command Ceremony, the chapter presented several awards.  The JROTC Award of Merit was presented to Melanie Weekley.  Bronze Patrick Medallions were presented to NS1 Outstanding Michelle Lo, NS2 Outstanding Isabel Stoica, NS3 Outstanding Maya Snowden, and NS4 Outstanding Hayde Kim.  The chapter’s scholarship was presented to Owen Oviedo.  These cadets are pictured left to right.  The awards were presented by chapter commander LTC Gregg Giesler.
SILVER PATRICK HENRY AWARD
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Chapter Commander LTC Gregg Giesler presented a Silver Patrick Henry Award to Los Alamos County Fire Chief and HPM companion Troy Hughes.  Chief Hughes has led the department for twelve years. The department was one of the first five departments to be internationally accredited and earned the ISO 1 classification, the highest available and continues to hold it.  He is one of less than 1000 fire service professional in the United States who hold a Chief Fire Officer designation from the Commission on Professional Credentialing.
AWARD
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Chapter Commander LTC Gregg Giesler presents Certificate of Appreciation to NM State Representative Christine Chandler for her presentation on the activities in the 2025 session of the New Mexico State Legislature.

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER


The 2025 Annual Meeting will be held in the Desert Rock Hotel and Casino outside of Tucson, AZ.  Since this meeting is “local”, all able members of the chapter are encouraged to attend.  The convention agenda is on page 13 of the March-April issue of the Officer Review.  Registration and hotel information is online on the MOWW website.  In 2026, the meeting will be held in the Weston Hotel along the River Walk in San Antonio, TX.  The 2027 meeting will be held in Gurnee, IL north of Chicago and near Great Lakes Naval Training Station.

You have received the email with the request from the Nominating Committee for companions to be nominated to fill the national elected officers and a copy of the MOWW Recruiting Guide.  This is your chance to run for a national office and an aid in recruiting new companions.     

There are a number of proposed amendments to the MOWW Constitution and Bylaws which will be considered in the Annua Meeting.  Summaries will be published in the Officer Review, but because of the number and length of these proposals, the complete texts are found on the Order’s website.
Significate items from the National Quarterly Newsletter include the MOWW America 250 Ad Hoc Committee and MOWW Partners with Wreaths Across America TEACH Program.  The MOWW America 250 Ad Hoc Committee is officially formed to coordinate and promote MOWW Chapter's patriotic activities associated with the 250th Anniversary of this great nation.  The committee will be establishing a National Marketing Plan to integrate American 250 initiatives across all echelons of the Order and will be working closely with the Information and Publicity Committee in the execution of that plan.

The Committee will be focused on the following areas:  

· Community Events at Region and Chapter Levels
· Leveraging American 250 Focus Nationwide
· National promotion of Region and Chapter Activities
· Emphasis on the Preamble To MOWW Constitution
· National Effort to Place America 250 and MOWW Markers
The MOWW America 250 Ad Hoc Committee Chair is Col Joseph P. Kirlin III, USA (Ret).  Be on the lookout for more information coming from the committee.

MOWW has partnered with WellCare-Centene as the official Medicate Advantage plan provider.  Their plans are designed to work with your VA coverage.  You will hear more about this later.

This chapter partners with the American Legion Post 90 Riders to provide wreaths for all veterans buried in Guaje Pines Cemetery.  

The Order has a new trifold brochure describing MOWW’s ROTC and JROTC Award of Merit Program.  I have copies if you are interested.

Once again, it is time for the CINC’s Solicitation.  The money collected is used to support many activities through the Order.  Please donate generously to this solicitation.

 NATIONAL OFFICERS

· COMMANDER IN CHIEF 
Lt Col David J. Worley USAF (Ret)
worleymoww@earthlink.net
· SENIOR VICE COMMANDER IN CHIEF
Lt Col Marlon Ruiz, USAF (Ret)

ruizmarlon08@gmail.com
· REGION XIII COMMANDER
   LTC Ken Robinson, USA (Ret)

Robinson4ken@gmail.com
Region XIII website www.MOWWSCV.com

 NATIONAL STAFF

· CHIEF OF STAFF & COO
Col Michael Farrell, USMC (Ret) | chiefofstaff@moww.org
· DIRECT OF FINANCE
 finance@moww.org
· MANAGER, MEMBERSHIP PROGRAMS (including dues payments)
HPM Justin Hiller | membership@moww.org 
· MANAGER, MOWW STORE
Mrs. Sunny Alley | merchandise@moww.org 

Website www.moww.org
 MG MILES CHAPTER OFFICERS

Commander


LTC Gregg Giesler USA (Ret)
    
Home: 505-662-5574

    
 g.giesler@computer.org
Senior Vice Commander

MAJ Robert Hull USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-662-7950
rhull@lata.com
Adjutant
HPM Robert Malone
Home: 505-672-0248

Robert_malone2@aol.com

Treasurer

MAJ Robert Hull USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-662-7950

rhull@lata.com
COMING EVENTS 
May



12
Staff Meeting 
20
Chapter Dinner – Alan Carr – J. Robert Oppenheimer
26
Memorial Day Ceremony – 11:00 am Gauje Pines Cemetery 

June



9
Staff Meeting


Region XIII Conference Hybrid 9:00 am
17
Chapter Dinner & Elections/Installation of Officers 

28
1994 Chapter chartered

July



4
Independence Day

7
Staff Meeting – 
15
Chapter Dinner - 
August



6-9
National Meeting in Tuscon,AZ
11
Staff Meeting – 

19
Chapter Dinner – 
MOWW SOCIAL MEDIA
National Facebook Page

https://www.facebook.com/MOWWnational
MOWW Facebook Group

https://www.facebook.com/groups/militaryorderoftheworldwars
MOWW Instagram

https://www.instagram,com/mowwhq/
LAST MONTH: SPEAKER         
The speaker at our April 15th meeting was New Mexico State Representative Christine Chandler.
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I'm happy to be here again.  I think I started coming at least inside my first year in office. It started with Jeanette Wallace because her husband Terry was a member of the chapter.  I'm pleased to be continuing in the tradition of coming a month or so after the closing session to talk a little bit about what happened.  This session was 60 days, and what does that mean? That means that's what our one long session. We have a 30 day in even years and then we have a 60 day in odd years and that's all laid out in our state constitution.  In the 60 day, members can file on any subject matter on any issue that interests them and be heard through the process and unlike the 30 day, which is are limited to budgetary type items that will include some tax bills, financial things but does not include a broad range of things unless the governor identifies the bill as something she wants heard.  Not a good system, in my opinion, and needs to be changed. So we're working on that. 

We're a volunteer legislature. We meet, and we have short sessions. We didn't have staff.  I'll talk a little bit about us finally getting staff. So the balance of power favors the executive branch, clearly, right? And we would like a little bit more balance in terms of getting our policy things through. So that's been an issue for years, and it's one we are slowly chipping away at it.  I'll talk about a bill that addresses that a little bit. So that's a lot of bills. 623 bills are filed in the House, and my committee, I am the chair of the House Judiciary Committee. I think this is my third year now. Prior to that, I was chair of tax.  I like to tell people this. Chair of tax is a breeze compared to running a committee, the House Judiciary Committee, partly because the range of topics is very broad. Tax is tax policy.  There are deviations and different ideas and so on, but it's relatively narrow in scope. Judiciary will peer soup to nuts, all kinds of things, constitutional amendments. We hear bills on CYFD, and we hear crime bills and a whole array of things where you need to have a lot of background for.  So I have a staff of four analysts who will work on just analyzing bills for the committee. Our House Judiciary had 384 bills referred to it during the session.  Obviously, I'm not going to hear every bill and can't.  So that, frankly, that gives me a lot of discretion as to what I think is important when I have 384 bills to pick from. 

So the budget, again, we are doing well financially, continue to do well, although with the way the economy is going, I think we are going to be concerned about whether our projections were valid, whether the price of oil is going to be sustainable. It is dropping now.  There's a fear of recession with the many economic policies that are being dictated on the federal level. And there's a great deal of concern about that. I'm wondering, I was just talking to Congressman Leger Fernandez and we were all talking about the possibility of a special just having to deal with the budget.   That would be a legitimate reason to have a special section, really, if there are issues that we have to accommodate based on where we are financially and so on. But the budget increase spending by about almost 6%, we continue to give raises to our workers as I think we should. The average raise will be about 4% for state workers and for educators.  On the educational front, there are steps in the educational system and we increased each step by $5,000 this year. So we're trying to keep up with our neighboring states. We have become more competitive in terms of recruiting teachers to the state.  We have been increasing their salaries in such a way that it's becoming a more desirable place for teachers to come and work. So that's great. 

We maintain, our budget maintained a 30% reserve notwithstanding our increase.  We did increase spending to some degree. So that's a very prudent thing to do given the volatility of the revenue stream that we do. But of course, I'm referring to as the oil and gas revenues that we draw.  This year we had kind of a smallish, what I consider a smallish tax package. We did create something called the Earned Income Tax Credit. It's modeled on the federal tax credit.   If it had gone through, and the governor, by the way, vetoed that tax package, it would have pretty much made anyone who was earning $40,000 or less not having to pay state income tax. Which I also think is a good thing. Let's try to really lower the taxes on lower income people.  I'd like to see more progressivity in the upper brackets. That was, and the way we paid for it, because that was about a, I don't know, $120 or $130 million hit. Remember, every time you give a tax break to someone, you are spending money.  It takes expenditure just like any other budgetary one, and so the way we were going to pay for it was increase the severance tax a little bit on the oil companies.  That got pulled out when the package made its way to the Senate.  So we had no way to pay for that. Nevertheless, the bill went through, and there were a few other things that the Senate wanted to add to the bill.  So the governor vetoed it. Truthfully, I wasn't terribly happy with the package. I feel we should try to pay for the expenditure, the tax expenditures that we intend to implement.   We didn't have a path forward on that.  Not only that, the punt was it wouldn't be implemented for two years, meaning next year we have to find a way to pay for it. So it was a disappointing approach, I felt.  I liked the earned income tax credit part. So it's unfortunate that that piece did not make its way through. 

Something that many of you probably heard about was we increased the royalty rate.  It's been something that's been talked about for quite a while now about doing. Texas has a 25% royalty rate on their oil and gas extractions, and ours has been set at 20% for some time now.   This year we passed a bill that allows for up to 25% royalty rates. So that's been something that's been worked on for quite some time, and it finally did get through.   It finally was. It was signed by the governor. That will bring, obviously, in more revenue for the state.
I touched on education already, I think, pretty much. One thing I wanted to talk about is I have a topic here called child and child well-being. So under the child well-being piece, we did create an office of the child advocate.   That has been something that's been talked about also for a while. There is a great concern about how CYFD is protecting, or in so many cases, not protecting, the young people that are placed within their care.  We need a way to monitor that and enforce resolution of those issues and investigate them.  As I said, have resolution.  So there's the office of the child advocate, which is going to be situated in the Attorney General's office that is intended to be an oversight organization over CYFD.   Many states do have these kinds of organizations, and the structures are a little different in every state and so on. But this is something that has been a heavy lift.   Fortunately, the governor, in a little bit of a cranky way, did sign it.  

The governor's been a little cranky on a lot of things this past session. Actually, it started in the summer when the public safety package started being talked about.  I'll talk about that in a minute.  It's unfortunate. I don't know if any of you saw the New Mexican today, but there was a New Mexican in New Mexico.  And sure, veto bills, that's well within your authority. But you don't have to be divisive in how much you approach it.  We all have to work together. You know, the two branches, two chambers, and the governor, and it is not the most productive way to go about things when you're constantly in the press criticizing.  So the other one or the other.  I don't think we do much of that, and maybe I'm biased and don't see it, but generally, we kind of hold our fire and sit tight and try to work things out. 

 I thought we had a particularly good relationship working with the Senate this year, particularly on the public safety package, which I'm about to get to.  You know, community safety has been on our radar for quite some time now, really, since I was elected, and probably before that.  I've been in office six and a half years, probably for the last ten. You know, things were – Albuquerque is the hot spot.  I'm not saying it's the only spot, but it certainly is kind of the epicenter of where a lot of the issues are arising.  The way we have been approaching it is we have been investing more in law enforcement in terms of providing monies to law enforcement agencies so that they can hire and recruit.  Many of those things – frankly, Albuquerque wasn't even spending that money for a while until we started to call them on some of their activities.  So we have been putting a fair amount of money into building capacity in both rural and urban law enforcement agencies this year – so let's step back a little – the New Mexico contingent has probably been as aware. This summer, there was a lot of consternation and discussion about having a special session because we needed to crack down, and the governor's primary focus in those discussions was criminal competency.  I bet most of you don't know what that even means. Okay, so I'll tell you.  Obviously there are people who intersect with the criminal justice system who have serious mental illnesses.  Some of them are not competent to even participate in their own defense and there are processes to address that.  Admittedly, our law is out of date and we needed a better approach to some things. So the issue was – and I think it was a fair one, crimes –If the illness is serious enough and if they have been charged with violent crimes, there's a process for that and they're institutionalized. They receive treatment. There's also an attempt to bring them to a place where they can participate in their own defense.  

But for low-level crimes, the statute was, if it's a misdemeanor or a low-level felony and the person is found to be not competent to participate in their trial, and that means you cannot assist yourself in your defense, the case is dismissed.  That is obviously not a good outcome. So after a lot of work – and I was asked to share a court's corrections in justice, which was my assignment last summer, to try to come up with a plan.  The governor had many proposals that were not adequate and really not well thought out. That's why we were not interested in having a special session. We felt we needed time to vet a proposal with all of the stakeholders – law enforcement prosecutors, defense attorneys, health care officials, and so on.  We did come up with a proposal that will provide for outpatient restoration of individuals who may not be competent if it's a low-level crime, or we give authority to the attorney to seek what we call assisted outpatient treatment.  That's an involuntary – it's, again, outpatient – where the person is compelled to participate in a treatment plan.  So my goal for especially the low-level folks – low-level misdemeanors, low-level crime – is to get them treatment. This is not an effort to persecute them. I don't know how you want to put it.  Our goal has always been – a lot of the issues, the low-level crimes, obviously – often they're homeless folks on the streets. They are not getting the treatment that we need. So we need our whole system.  We are supporting those folks so we can get them into a place where they're not repetitively getting involved in the criminal justice system. So that's what my bill did, our bill did.  We did get that bill through along with a few other public safety initiatives that was part of what we're calling the public safety package.
So the first three weeks of my job, basically, was to get that package through and work with my colleagues on the House side first to make sure they understood what we were working on, had full support of my leadership, which is very helpful, and also worked with the Senate and the Senate leadership and my counterpart on the Senate Judiciary and Senator Cervantes, who was actually pretty cooperative and helpful. So that was at least, I think, viewed as generally a success. I viewed it as a personal success.  I am not a criminal lawyer. I've never done criminal law. So it was a learning curve.  It was something of a lift that I frankly fretted about for months before the session started, hoping that we would come up with something that people would find itself.

We did some efforts to improve our targeted criminal bills to improve on those, and those were part of the package as well. Another bill that I worked on was improving on what some people refer to as a red flag law or Extreme Risk Firearm Protection Orders Act, which I always fumble over, so I had to read it. And that is the law that allows law enforcement, if a complaint is filed or a petition is filed by someone with knowledge, to retrieve firearms from a home after a court order is issued, of course, if the person may be a danger to themselves or others.  The process is petitions filed, a court hears the petition. It is an ex parte petition, meaning the person is not present in that. The firearms are retrieved by law enforcement if the judge so orders, and then within 10 days there is a hearing to determine, you know, make sure that it was the right decision made.  There were some issues associated with implementation that law enforcement has asked us to correct.  So we did get an amendment to that bill that helps and facilitates law enforcement and execution of the bill. So I consider that a win.  One would have thought we were rewriting the whole bill given some of the controversy that was around it, but it's an improvement that many of the police chiefs and sheriffs in the state asked for at all. There's no monolithic law enforcement voice in the state, believe me.  There are plenty of differences, but definitely something that we, I felt, Representative Garrett and I carried that bill and I felt it was a good bill. 

We actually also gave law enforcement authority to the Cannabis Control Division because there are a lot of issues popping up in terms of illegal cannabis operations or cannabis that doesn't meet standards, because remember part of the rationale for legalizing it was it would be tested. We know it was clean.  It didn't have contaminants and other things, and so we need a mechanism to enforce it.  Law enforcement is overworked with other activities that they're working on.  So the Cannabis Division of Regulation and Licensing at the state now has some authority to do that, the law enforcement authority, which they asked for. They agree it's an issue. 

 Healthcare and housing, we are investing significant sums in housing, and healthcare   We created a behavioral trust fund. We're investing over $100 million this year in our budget to develop healthcare facilities in different parts of the state, and the trust fund will be populated, obviously, with funding that will continue that.  Part of our effort in terms of public safety and the competency piece and all those things associated with it was, well, we need to develop a behavioral health system that actually works and supports the efforts that we're trying to make to ensure that people have access to treatment.  Obviously, that's a deficiency in the state, and we invested a significant amount of money this year that we expect to continue going forward.  

I highlighted PFAS partly because I carried a bill on PFAS waste that will give the Secretary of New Mexico Environment Secretary authority over that. His authority has been challenged by the Defense Department.  The Defense Department's challenge is authority to enforce because they have contaminated the Clovis area and other areas, mainly with the PFAS firefighting foam. Yeah, the foam is a real problem, and they're not negotiating in good faith, and one of the things they point to is the Secretary's lack of authority over the constituent. So we are giving him that authority which should bolster his ability to negotiate with the Department of Defense because people really were seriously injured on a lot of levels economically and otherwise in the Clovis vicinity.  They had killed whole herds of cattle, and they have not been compensated. It's just really shameful, actually, the way the government has proceeded on that particular point.  

A couple things on elections and I'll stop talking. So the governor now has the ability to pocket veto. There will be a ballot question coming up that will take that ability away from her.  So if she does not sign a bill, the default will not be that it's vetoed. The default will be it's enacted.  So that will be the motivating factor for the person, for the sitting governor to actively veto a bill otherwise, it will become law.  Other states have similar things, for sure but right now, he or she, I'm picking on this governor and she can.  Although the last governor was a she also, and the next governor might be a she. So not sure yet, but possibly.  Right now, if it's one of these kind of tricky ones, you can just sit on it and you don't have to explain why because under our Constitution, you have to explain why you veto a bill. So right now, if you fail to do so, Governor Martinez failed to do so in certain instances, and the legislature sued and got those bills. Those bills were then enacted because she didn't veto it properly.  So this governor is being careful to make sure she has a veto message.  But you have to she has to explain why she's vetoing the bill. Unless she pockets veto. Unless she pockets veto. So we're taking the pocket veto away from her. But that's just a small thing we're doing to level the playing field. There are many other things we shouldn't need to be doing.  

There were the other thing that some people might be interested in is we did adopt a bill that would allow for what we're calling semi-open primaries. So that would allow non-affiliated voters to vote in a primary, either primary, depending on what their preference is. We are working on trying to reform the state game commission, which the governor has a lot of authority over in terms of the appointments, and I hear a lot of complaints. When I had a bigger, more rural district, especially when I represented Rio Ariba, the amount of complaints that I would get about Game and Fish in terms of how they operated, the rules that they had, how they treated rural Mexicans and alike, was not favorable.  So we're hoping to get kind of a broader composition on the commission that will be more responsible for a wider range of concerns, and we're changing some of the appointment. The governor had the appointment authority, so we're spreading the appointment authority out, so the legislature gets some say and is appointed to the commission. But that's been—I was hearing about that from practically my first day in office when I represented Rio Ariba especially, that's the most rural part of my former district, the people were really frustrated. So that's kind of my highlight, some of the things I worked on, and kind of generally what somebody pictured that were going on in the legislature.  

This is my Los Alamos Capital Outlay.  I will say that all our capital outlay is published now.  In the olden days, this is an example of how I think how the legislature has changed.  Maybe the last ten years, maybe a little longer, in the olden days, the legislators did not want anyone to know how their capital outlay allocation was spent, and the old timers still really don’t want to, but the newbies coming on board say they want to be responsible to their constituents why should we hide how we are allocating our money.  The arguments would be this community would be jealous of that community so if you have a rational, just explain it, how it is being allocated and who did it.  How I allocated and how Armijo allocated, we should be accountable for that, right?   So this year, House members got assigned $5 million that we had a broad discussion over, it had to meet certain criteria.  We had great discretion.  What I did for Los Alamos was, there was a request for emergency operations facility. So what I did was I allocated $750,000 of my allocation for Los Alamos, and then we had money and I allocated $750,000 then we need a total for a project at UNM. What many of us do is we work with each other, and I talked with Senator Aramijo are you going to put any money in to fund the thing, and Senator Gonzales, who is all talk, and we tried to make sure we don’t over allocate that we are coordinated.  We don’t over fund.  So I sit down with every senator that has apart of my district to see what we will fund.  Will you that this and will you take that amount for the many projects that are being asked for.  We have half of that, where are you going to get the other half?  So this year, I gave Los Alamos almost $1 million.  

Then Jemez Springs, a small community with all kinds of needs but no tax base or other resources, and I published my list that they got over half a million dollars from me. Their water system needed a whole bunch of stuff, and there are only 400 people there.  No way, they could raise their rates to a level where they could take care of these some of these capital projects. There's just no way. So I work with them in terms of trying to help them.  I told them my goal is before I leave office, I want your whole system rebuilt.  Their pipes are as old as the pipes we have in town. So those are the kinds of things I tend to fund, almost really, almost exclusively.  They're almost all things like water projects. There is, I gave some money to the housing in Santa Fe area, things that are really, things that I think are really critical to people's needs, and obviously water is a big one, and they tend to get a very fair chunk of the money off the hill. Folks tend to try to support them in those ways.
Transcribed with the help of TurboScribe.. 
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